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MINUTES

Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners
Fidalgo Pool and Fitness Center
Thursday, May 4, 2017, 5:30 p.m.
The public was invited.
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by Commissioner David Way at 5:31 p.m.
Commissioners Present:  Mel Larsen, Christine Mathes, David Way
Commissioners Absent: Andrew Olson, Jeremy McNett                               
Staff Present: Marilyn Stadler, John Little, Carla Bigelow, Cheryl Thomas, Jason Hunter 
Public: Phil Phudhomme
PUBLIC COMMENTS/CORRESPONDENCE
“Tell Us About It” Summary

We had 6 “Tell Us About It” forms since our last Board of Commissioners’ meeting.   A summary of the comments is below:

1. Would like you to offer either a 6 month or year membership for the fitness center. (We have fitness center passes available that may be purchased for 6 months.)

2. Surprise no swim.  Signs not early enough.  (Discussed with Managers, better communication needed with patrons.)

3. Monday April 17, 2017, pool was closed for 2 hours for a rental from 12:00 – 2:00 pm.  Did not receive a call or email (Signs were up on the lobby and front desk. Discussed with Managers, better communication needed with patrons.)

4. Another complaint about no notice about the pool rental.   (Discussed with Managers, better communication needed with patrons.)

5. On the week of 4/24, the water aerobics instructor did not use the microphone because it was broken.  This is not the first time this has happened.  Why is there only one unit and no back up?  Priorities should be based on usage, i.e. number of patrons who use equipment, not the “Popularity” of something.  The log roll seems to be underutilized – only a few patrons can use it!  Basics of equipment are far more important than having 2 or 3 types of barbells, weights etc.  The microphone is a basic.  (Executive Director Marilyn Stadler emailed the patron.  “I received your concern today about the microphone.   There is a back-up microphone available if the primary one is not working, but patrons have complained when it is used.  It is not as clear as the primary.   Most aerobics instructors decide on what the patrons prefer, back up or voice when the primary breaks down.   The log roll, barbells, weights, noodles, belts and other equipment you mentioned were purchased through private donations from patrons and visitors to Friends of Fidalgo Pool & Fitness Center. Like some household appliances, we may not be aware when a piece of equipment or appliance has a problem until it doesn't work.   The equipment is checked regularly by maintenance, aquatics staff and in some cases, outside agencies. We have sent the primary microphone to be fixed.  It will cost approximately $1,000 and will take 4-6 weeks because it is a specialty item.  Sorry for the inconvenience.)
6. The microphone battery pack is out once again.  Classes are totally disrupted.  Money is spread on frivolous toys when the basics are ignored.  The classes are big moneymakers.  Someone needs to be responsible and proactive.  (A similar response as stated in issue 5 was emailed to this patron.)  The Commissioners stated that we should investigate purchasing a new aquatic music unit.
Thunderbird Aquatic Club (TAC) – Coach Jason Hunter

· TAC numbers are:



Home School: 8



MS/HS: 7



Intro to TAC: 7



Bronze: 28



Silver: 19



Gold: 17



Juniors: 27



Seniors: 5



Masters: 25




Total 101 without masters Active + or - 3 

· May 6th is our fundraiser, Jason is hoping to raise $15,000 to help raise money for new record boards, start a financial aid fund for families and cover a small percentage of the team trip. 

· TAC is attending the West Coast Open up in Vancouver Canada. The team has 20 swimmers registered for the meet.  

· Events coming up for the Thunderbird Swim Team.

· Spring Thunderbird May 19-21, our last big home meet. Fidalgo will see about 350 athletes in the water. The team is hoping to have about 80 strong swimmers with a good chance of taking 1st. 

· Team trip, TAC will be taking their annual team trip to Dallas June 22-24th. Last year the team took about 30 swimmers and Jason is planning on a smaller number this year.  

Aquatics & Fitness Report – Aquatic & Fitness Manager Carla Bigelow

· SilverSneakers®:  In February 2017, 153 out of 650 enrollees participated for 1,005 visits. In March 2017, 176 out of 661 enrollees participated for 1,230 visits.
· Silver&Fit®:  In February 2017, 48 out of 128 enrollees participated for 261 visits. In March 2017, 176 out of 131 enrollees participated for 339 visits.  
·  At Your Best®/Optum:    In February 2017, 39 out of 82 enrollees participated for 266 visits.  Fitness Advantage 2 out of 2 enrollees for 5 visits. In March 2017, 44 out of 59 enrollees participated for 302 visits.
· AQUATICS:

1. Group Fitness:

Aquatic group fitness classes are seeing an uptick in attendance as snowbirds are beginning to return to the island for the summer. AFM Bigelow is appreciative of the instructor team supporting each other by taking on extra classes when instructors have been on vacation, sick or injured in the past month.

2. Instructors: 
AFM Bigelow will be attending the International Aquatic Fitness Conference in Palm Harbor, Florida from May 15 - 20. She is looking forward to training with top international fitness experts, gaining insights into current trends and fitness science, and bringing back new ideas and training modalities for our patrons.

3. Sound Equipment:

On Wednesday, April 26 one of the GroupX Aqua instructors let AFM Bigelow know that the battery for the microphone was not charging and did not work. AFM Bigelow attempted to charge battery on another outlet without success. AFM Bigelow contacted AV Now Fitness Sound for a Repair/Maintenance Authorization number, which they require prior to taking equipment for repair. The unit was mailed on 4/28/17. AV Now will contact AFM Bigelow with diagnostic information and estimated repair costs when they have assessed the unit. Aqua GroupX Instructors should use the arena speakers' wireless microphone until the unit is returned.

4. Swim School:

There are currently 112 students enrolled in the Swim School including 13 learners from the Swinomish After-school Program. AFM Bigelow is working with a teacher from Lopez Island who will bring 16 Kindergarten - 2nd Grade students over for 3 one-hour lessons June 7 - 9.

Summer lessons will begin on June 26. AFM Bigelow and AAFM Dees are currently planning three 2-week sessions with the possibility of a fourth 1-week session just prior to shut-down.
5. Lifeguard Certification: 

AFM Bigelow is currently running an American Red Cross Lifeguard Certification class. This is the first class offered using the newly released Lifeguarding curriculum. LGI Johnson, Dees and Bigelow will be completing the water portion of the Red Cross LGI update with LGIT Erika Miller (Walla Walla YMCA) this summer - dates to be determined. This is the last step for them to update to all the newly released lifeguarding materials.

6. Key Log Rolling: 

Interest in the Key Log has grown. Our patrons have enjoyed trying out the sport during Open Swim in April. AFM Bigelow has spoken to Instructors Fors and Zielinski about developing an instructional program as well as adding the ability to rent the log for private parties.

7. Swim Team Contracts:

· AFM Bigelow has begun the process of updating the Burlington-Edison/Sedro Woolley High Schools' contract for the 2017-18 high school swim seasons. 

· Bellingham Bay Swim Team has requested availability information on renting lanes for practices over August 21 - 25, Thanksgiving and Christmas. AFM Bigelow sees this as an opportunity to build professional relationships and goodwill in the northwest counties swim community. 

8. Donations: 
A patron recently donated 2 pairs of Hydrofit dumbbells, a Hydrofit noodle and a WaterFit bouyant belt. They have been added to our equipment inventory on deck.

· FITNESS:

1. Tivity Prime Fitness: 

Tivity has agreed to meet our reimbursement rate request in order for FPFC to add Prime Fitness to our fitness benefit membership offerings. ED Stadler and AFM Bigelow are reviewing the contract for accuracy and completeness. Community members with Prime Fitness as a benefit are looking forward to having this benefit at FPFC.
2. Instructors:

Instructors Newton and Gregg recently attended additional YogaFit training. Instructor Newton completed Level 2: Communication, and both instructors completed YogaFit for Seniors. They are planning to complete Level 3: Introspection on July 29 in Longview, WA.

AFM Bigelow continues to be stopped by group fitness patrons who are very pleased with the classes and instructors. Many have said how knowledgeable and professional they are. We have a great team of instructors.

Administration – Executive Director Marilyn Stadler & Business Manager Cheryl Thomas
· The Active Military Program March 2017 was 83 visits by 35 different participants, visits 386 YTD. The usage by military families for March 2017 was 55 visits.  

	Month
	# of Visits
	Month
	# of Visits

	October 2015
	89
	October 2016
	69

	November 2015
	72
	November 2016
	85

	December 2015
	84
	December 2016
	72

	January 2016
	80
	January 2017
	50

	February 2016
	61
	February 2017
	89

	March 2016
	67
	March 2017
	83

	April 2016
	61
	April 2017
	

	May 2016
	63
	May 2017
	

	June 2016
	55
	June 2017
	

	July 2016
	43
	July 2017
	

	August 2016
	30
	August 2017
	

	September 2016
	51
	September 2017
	

	TOTAL
	756
	TOTAL
	386


· Other statistics:

1. The FPFC total number of visits for March 2017 was 4,706, March Year-to-Date 2017 was 12,869. The FPFC total number of visits for March 2016 was 4,265 and Year-to-Date was 12,201.  These statistics don’t include the visits from Physical Therapy patrons, swim meet participants or rentals.
2. Under a bill signed into law Wednesday, April 19, 2017 by Governor Jay Inslee, state agencies with audit findings have 30 days to tell the State Office of Financial Management (ORM) how they plan to fix the problem, which is called a finding in an audit report. Within 60 days, OFM will send the final remediation plan to the Governor, the Auditor, the Joint Legislative Audit and Review Committee and relevant legislative fiscal and policy committees. If, during the agency’s next audit, it has not made substantial progress toward a remedy, the Auditor will notify those groups. Legislative committees then can decide to ask the Attorney General to take legal action.
Maintenance – John Little

· Planning and processing maintenance projects.
· Reviewing, verifying and editing Chapter 9 Maintenance document.
· Two large mirrors were generously donated by Island Hospital. They were installed in the lower fitness area. The location of one of the mirrors allows the Cashier to see the east area of the fitness room.

 Investments

· A total of $227,164.27 is invested and will mature on August 1, 2017.
Financial Reports 
Levy net income based on QB for March 2017, includes bond interest – ($15,572.83) and YTD – ($101,148.38). The Capital Improvement Plan expense is on track, $90,000 from the Special Projects funds for the year was budgeted.  There is also approximately $8,000 in the Professional Services expense line item due to the 2016 audit that was budgeted for last year.  The audit was to be completed and expensed by the end of 2016, but part of the invoice was paid in 2017.  Our previous levy net income from 2016 continues to help carry expenses until our next major levy release in April. If Fidalgo Pool & Fitness Center’s accounting system was based on accrual instead of cash reporting, the net income for March YTD for levy would be $17,744.20.   Program net income for March 2017 – $10,180.65 and YTD - $29,853.81. We need to continue to assess revenues in Aquatics, Concessions and Youth Aquatics.  All three have a positive net income YTD, but it should be noted that TAC dues, Water Aerobics fees, and Concession revenues are down.   Employee expenses are higher due to the minimum wage increase in January 2017, but we are within the projected budget.  Gross income for programs is listed on the next page:

	DEPARTMENT
	FISCAL YEAR
	MARCH

2017
	MARCH

YTD 2017
	MARCH

2016
	MARCH

YTD 2016

	Aquatics
	Jan 1 – Dec 31
	$21,281
	$63,159
	$32,062
	$62,795

	Swim Lessons
	Jan 1 – Dec 31
	$8,095
	$19,992
	$6,218
	$19,114

	Youth Aquatics
	Sept 1 – Aug 31
	$6,229
	$54,056
	$9,662
	$60,977

	Fitness Center
	Jan 1 – Dec 31
	$9,018
	$25,642
	$6,915
	$21,151


 Old Business  
· Long Range Planning Committee Update
· Executive Director Marilyn Stadler stated that the agenda for the May 16, 2017 Special Commissioners’ Meeting with ARC Stan Lokting has been circulated to the Long Range Planning Committee and the public.
· The upcoming Executive Director Mitch Everton will have an active role in the meeting, such as asking questions about the presentation, commenting on designs and including recommendations for proceeding.
· Shutdown
· Maintenance Manager John Little has prepared a budget for shutdown.  It was shared with Commissioner Larsen.  The budget will be presented at the next regular Board of Commissioners’ meeting on June 1, 2017.
· Committee Assignments
· The committee assignments have been updated and shared with the Board.
 New Business
· Other - None
ADJOURN

MOTION: A motion was made and seconded (MATHES/DAY) to adjourn the meeting at 6:10 p.m.  The motion passed unanimously.
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Thursday, June 1, 2017, 5:30 p.m. at Fidalgo Pool and Fitness Center conference room. 
1603 22nd Street


Anacortes, WA 98221


360-293-0673 (phone)  


360-299-2953 (fax)
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